College of Biological Sciences

Minutes of the Educational Policy Committee Meeting

October 30, 2002

Revised

Present:  Janet Schottel, chair; Anja Brunet, Leslie Schiff, Stu Goldstein, Dick Poppele, Jean Underwood, Anne Pusey, Jane Phillips, Sue Wick (for Pete Snustad), John Anderson,  Kathy Ball, guests:  Kathryn Hanna and Clifford Steer

The revised minutes of the October 16 meeting were approved. 

Old business

a.  Update on Biology Colloquium.  The committee welcomed Kathryn Hanna and Kathryn introduced her colleague, Dr. Clifford Steer from Medicine.  Dr. Steer described his role as a colloquium advisor for the past three years.  He explained that he was the head of the admissions committee for the Medical School and has been able to help students who are applying to Med School with the “art” of the admissions process.  Kathryn described the colloquium as an invisible CBS gem that was instituted by a group of faculty and student activists in 1971.  The original goals of the program were to outline opportunities at the U of M; to present and examine career goals in biology; to recognize relationships of biology to humanities, physical sciences, mathematics and other facets of culture; and to encourage and provide opportunity  for students to explore their interests and formulate plans of study based on those interests.  During the last 30 years additional goals have been added to the original list.  These include encouraging students to participate in research through a Project option; develop leaderships skills of Student Leaders and Coordinators; promote extra-curricular activities that make the University a “smaller place”; and provide a supportive environment that allows community building.

The Colloquium is the only program in CBS that provides leadership training and a career ladder in developing leadership potential.  Enrollment over the last 8-10 years has been fairly steady with more students registering in the fall (2002 fall enrollment = 142), than in the spring (spring 2001 enrollment = 75)  There are three courses in the program; Biol 1020 is the largest course with three sections.  Students meet for two hours per week and may register for it twice.  Biol 1020 is student run and students are allowed to make mistakes as they learn to cooperate in the venture.  Large group sessions (about 50 students) alternate with small group sessions (5-10 students) on a weekly basis.  The large groups are led by TAs who invite guest speakers to discuss their research with students.  Kathryn provided a list of 33 speakers who have addressed the large groups recently.  These included many CBS faculty but also scientists from other departments and from the community at large. 

 Advanced students who function as leaders register for Biol 3600.  They are involved in arranging tours for the small group sessions, grading student journals and reaction papers.  There is an annual retreat for student leaders and periodic meetings to deal with mundane problems.  There is also an optional field trip to Itasca each semester that usually attracts about 30 students.  Social events for students include intramural sports, a movie night, study night, ski trip, working with Habitat for Humanity, etc.  Small groups usually involve tours on campus but they are permitted one tour off campus per year.  

Biol 1093 is a directed study project that students may choose after completing one semester of 1020.  It involves doing extra credit while working with a faculty mentor.  These are not full blown research positions, but allow students to get a feel for what goes on in research labs.  Kathryn provided a list of 55 faculty from various colleges such as CBS, CNR, COAFES, IT, Med School and Pharmacy who have supervised these projects.  Janet Schottel asked how these faculty are found.  Kathryn replied that some students find their own while colloquium leaders find the rest.  Stu Goldstein mentioned that the projects are most appropriate for students in their freshman or sophomore years.  Kathryn mentioned that some students have started a colloquium project that has led to publications and scholarships in later years. She reported that the colloquium uses space in Bell Museum.  There they have a lockable office and a larger room that accommodates more people.

Kathryn mentioned that our colloquium has been a program model for other institutions.  She has described the program at several national meetings and reported that a similar program at the University of Illinois at Chicago was started by one of our alumni.  Anne Pusey asked what proportion of colloquium students are CBS majors.  Kathryn replied that this term 93 of 140 are from CBS.  Other colleges with high numbers are CLA, IT and COAFES.  John Anderson mentioned that our freshman population totals 351 this year.  Members wondered what proportion of CBS students register for both the colloquium and a freshman seminar.  Kathryn replied that perhaps 30% of the students are doing both.  Kathryn stated that some changes have had to be made since semester conversion.  Students appear to be much busier since the change over from quarters to semesters.  She mentioned that all of her TAs have additional jobs.  Kathryn drew members’ attention to the five pages of comments from student leaders spring term.  She mentioned that colloquium leaders are trying to do a better job of evaluating the program.  Janet Schottel asked how this program is different from a freshman seminar.  Kathryn responded that the colloquium provides a sampler of information while the seminars each focus on a single topic.  She added that many freshmen have tunnel vision and need to have an opportunity to broaden their horizons.  Freshman seminars focus on developing academic skills, and University resources in addition to their stated foci.  Seminars are classes run by faculty so there is no opportunity for student leadership, lab work, tours, and much peer interaction.  

Dr. Steer praised Kathryn’s work with the colloquium.  He stated that it provides a wide exposure to the many facets of biology and levels of education including professional and graduate degrees.  Members wondered how involved the three faculty leaders (Kathryn, Cliff and Jim Waddell) are in the program.  Cliff replied that he goes to all of the large group sessions and is able to act as a substitute if the guest speaker doesn’t happen to show up.  Each of the three faculty is responsible for one of the large groups which meet on Monday, Tuesday, or Wednesday afternoon.  Kathryn reported that she visits the first and last large group sessions, and periodically visits the remainder of the large group and small group sessions.  She also meets weekly with the TAs and advises them about major events.

Janet asked how many student leaders were registered this term.  Kathryn replied that the Monday session has 8, the Tuesday session has 7 and the Wednesday session has 4 for a total of 19.  Janet asked about the budget.  Kathryn replied that it involves 1/4 time salaries for three undergraduate TAs plus operating costs.  Stu Goldstein mentioned that he was disturbed that some people think that the freshman seminars are a substitute for the colloquium.  Leslie Schiff and Kathy Ball agreed with his comment.  Kathryn mentioned that she would be happy to provide more information if we had any additional concerns.  Jane Phillips stated that she would be interested to see what effect the colloquium has had on student retention.  Kathryn replied that she would query Laura Koch to see if she could look at student records.  Members agreed that it would be wiser to look at retention at the U rather than retention in CBS because a fair number of students want to become physicians; they may leave CBS but still remain enrolled at the U.  Stu said that the colloquium is probably instrumental in getting lower division students into laboratories. Janet thanked Kathryn and Cliff for their input on the colloquium.

b.  Other old business
Sue Wick reported that there had been a passionate discussion in the last Plant Biology faculty meeting concerning changing some traditional courses from the Biol to departmental designators.  She stated that there were three reasons to object to a wholesale change from Biol to departmental designators for courses above the 1xxx level.  Firstly, it puts too much emphasis on specialization into sub-disciplines at an under-graduate level.  Our largest undergraduate major within CBS is still Biology.  Secondly, how would students find courses that don’t have an obvious departmental home, such as Animal Physiology, and the Animal Diversity lab; how would students know to look through the course offerings for GCD and EEB, where the current instructors are.  Similarly, who outside of CBS faculty and staff know that General Zoology is under the umbrella of EEB?  There is a sense that students looking for the general, entry level courses (1xxx-4xxx) in any area of biology ought to be able to go to a single place in the college bulletin or class schedules to see what is available.  Thirdly, a change of a course that currently has a Biol designator to one with a single departmental designator ignores the fact that some general courses have instructors from more than one department.  If one department “claims” a particular course, that ends up dismissing the contributions of faculty from outside that department.  Janet replied that the primary aim of the entire discussion is to get rid of cross listing courses.  She said that if  departments want to retain the Biol designator for specific courses, that is their right.  Leslie agreed and said that the ownership issue is important for quality control.  Janet stated that she will write a letter to department heads concerning doing away with cross-listing and will ask for faculty comments.

There was some discussion about down-playing the biology major in favor of departmental majors and a number of members were quite upset with this idea.  Leslie voiced the concern of many people when she asked how new freshmen would have any idea of the many options available.  This issue obviously needs much more discussion.

The remainder of the agenda was tabled until the next meeting and the meeting adjourned at noon.

Submitted by Kathy Ball
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